# Diploma in Bible Translation (DBT)

# Curriculum



TheWordForTheWorld

BIBLE TRANSLATORS

# CONTENTS

Diploma in Bible Translation (DBT) Curriculum	
Vision of TWFTW	
Mission of TWFTW	
Mission of the Diploma in Bible Translation	
Goals of the Diploma in Bible Translation	
Programme Objectives (Outcomes)	
Programme Overview	4
Syllabus	
1. Bible Translation	
1.1 Bible Translation Principles	6
1.2 Approaches to Bible Translation	
1.3 Mission and Bible Translation and the History of Bible Translation	
2. Practical Bible Translation	9
2.1 The Process of Bible Translation (including Survey)	9
2.2 Translation Practicum	
3. Reading and Understanding the Bible	11
3.1 Biblical Exegesis	
3.2 Textual Criticism	
3.3 Literary Studies	14
3.4 Introduction to Greek	
3.5 Introduction to Hebrew	16
4. Applied Linguistics	17
4.1 Phonetics and Phonology	17
4.2 Orthography	
4.3 Morphology and Syntax	
4.4 Semantics	
4.5 Lexicography	
4.6 Discourse and Translation	24
5. Language and Community	26
5.1 Cultural Anthropology	26
5.2 Sociolinguistics	
5.3 Literacy	
5.4 Writer Development	
6. Christian Leadership	
6.1 The God-Centred Leader	
6.2 Biblical Leadership and Management	
7. Applied Study and Computer Skills	
7.1 Computer Literacy	35
7.2 Digital Literacy	
7.3 Study Skills	

# **Diploma in Bible Translation (DBT) Curriculum**

# **Vision of TWFTW**

The vision of TWFTW is the glory of God through transformed lives by the power of his Word in everyone's heart language.

# **Mission of TWFTW**

The mission of TWFTW is to empower persons, ministries and organisations from language communities that do not have the Bible in their own language yet to take responsibility for Bible translation and related activities and to ensure its availability and accessibility.

# **Mission of the Diploma in Bible Translation**

The mission of the Diploma in Bible Translation of the TWFTW is to empower nationals from language communities that do not yet have the Bible in the languages that God gave them, to translate the Bible in their languages. The DBT accomplishes its mission through a program that is academically well founded, Scriptural in its core, and practical in its application.

# Goals of the Diploma in Bible Translation

The goals of the DBT are to cultivate the following attitudes in its students:

- 1. a deep reverence for God's word and its power to transform lives
- 2. a growing appreciation of the receptor language and a deep desire to communicate the message of Scripture as accurately as possible in it
- 3. a conviction that translation is teamwork
- 4. an ability to work harmoniously with other members of the team

# **Programme Objectives (Outcomes)**

Students who complete the Diploma in Bible Translation will develop or further develop the following skills and knowledge relevant to the task of Bible translation:

- 1. Write the receptor language accurately according to the established spelling system and grammar.
- 2. Explain principles of applied linguistics as they relate to Bible translation in a new receptor's language.
- 3. Compare and contrast different genres and other stylistic features in the receptor and the source language.
- 4. Accurately interpret the source text within its original historical and cultural contexts with appropriate helps.
- 5. Explain the process of Bible Translation in the context of TWFTW, from first draft to publication, to use in church and beyond.
- 6. Identify common problems in the process of Bible translation in a new cultural context and ways to address and solve such problems.
- 7. Communicate the original meaning of Scripture in a way that is clear, faithful, natural and acceptable in the receptor language.
- 8. Explain the role of Bible Translation in the mission of the Church.
- 9. Examine basic inter-cultural principles of leadership and management in the context of Bible translation.

# **Programme Overview**

		Lecture Hours	Credits
1. BI	BLE TRANSLATION		
1.1	Bible Translation Principles	75	30
1.2	Approaches to Bible Translation	25	10
1.3	Mission and Bible Translation and the History of Bible Translation	15	5
2. PF	RACTICAL BIBLE TRANSLATION		ł
2.1	The Process of Bible Translation	15	10
2.2	Translation Practicum		25
3. RI	EADING AND UNDERSTANDING THE BIBLE		I
3.1	Biblical Exegesis	55	20
3.2	Textual Criticism	13	5
3.3	Literary Studies	25	10
3.4	Introduction to Greek	30	10
3.5	Introduction to Hebrew	30	10
4. AI	PPLIED LINGUISTICS		
4.1	Phonetics and Phonology	35	12
4.2	Orthography	25	10
4.3	Morphology and Syntax	35	13
4.4	Semantics	30	12
4.5	Lexicography	32	12
4.6	Discourse and Translation	23	8
<b>5.</b> LA	ANGUAGE AND COMMUNITY		I
5.1	Cultural Anthropology	40	20
5.2	Sociolinguistics	18	6
5.3	Literacy	30	12
5.4	Writer Development	15	5
6. CI	HRISTIAN LEADERSHIP		
6.1	The God-Centred Leader	8	2

6.2	Biblical Leadership and Management	8	3
7. APPLIED COMPUTER AND STUDY SKILLS			
7.1	Computer Literacy	15	5
7.2	Digital Literacy	10	5
7.3	Study Skills	12	0

# **Syllabus**

# **1. Bible Translation**

# **1.1 Bible Translation Principles**

Credits	30
Instruction/Lecture	75
Hours	
Method of Examination	Tests, Exercises, Translation of a Biblical Book
Method of Instruction	Face-to-Face or Self Study
Course Developer	Barry Funnell, M.A.

### **Course Description**

An introductory course in translation principles (ICTP) that covers the basic principles which a translator needs to know to translate, or re-express, the meaning from a source language into a receptor language in a way that is natural, accurate and clear. Much emphasis is placed on how to discover the meaning of a source text including unknown ideas found in biblical culture, figures of speech, and other grammatical devices, and then to transfer this meaning in a culturally relevant way so that the meaning is clearly and accurately re-expressed. It is a practical course with many translation exercises in class. The students start their first draft of a Bible translation project (usually Jonah or Ruth) with the help of tutors, and are taught about the process of translation, including the role of reviewers, field-testing, and consultant checking before publishing.

#### **Objectives**

- 1. to be able to distinguish the difference between literal and meaning-based translation
- 2. to be able to assess the clarity, accuracy and naturalness of a translated text
- 3. to be made aware of the cultural factors which influence the understanding of the source and receptor texts
- 4. to be able to discover the meaning in the source language (exegesis) and to re-express the meaning into the receptor language
- 5. to learn to identify various grammatical features, figures of speech and rhetorical questions
- 6. to be equipped on a basic level to translate the Bible: to produce a first draft translation and a back translation
- 7. to know how to check a translation with reviewers, field-testers and consultants

#### Selective Bibliography

"A Base Model Approach to Translation." (n.d.)

Baker, Mona. (1992). *In Other Words: A Coursebook on Translation*. London and New York: Routledge. Barnwell, Katharine. 2020. *Bible Translation: An Introductory Course in Translation Principles* (4<sup>th</sup> ed.).

Dallas: SIL International.

—. (2020). *Teacher's Manual to Accompany Bible Translation: An Introductory Course* (4<sup>th</sup> ed.). Dallas: SIL.

Hatim, B., and Mason I. (1990). Discourse and the Translator. London: Longman.

Hatim, B., and I. Mason. (1990). The Translator as Communicator. London: Routledge.

Köstenberger Andreas J. and Davide A. Croteau. (2012). Which Bible Translation Should I Use?: A Comparison of 4 Major Recent Versions. Nashville, TN: B&H Academic.

Larson, M. (1975). A Manual for Problem Solving in Bible Translation. Grand Rapids, MI: Zondervan.

- Larson, M. L. (1998). *Meaning-Based Translation: A Guide to Cross-Language Equivalence* (2<sup>nd</sup> ed.). New York: University Press of America.
- Loewen, Jacob A. (1981). *The Practice of Translating: Drills for Training Translators*. New York: American Bible Society.

Wendland, Ernst R. 2011. *LiFE-Style Translating, A Workbook for Bible Translators* (2<sup>nd</sup> ed.). SIL International Publications in Translation and Textlinguistics 2. Dallas, TX: SIL International.

# **1.2 Approaches to Bible Translation**

Credits	10
Instruction/Lecture	25
Hours	
Method of Examination	Exam and Take-Home Assignment
Method of Instruction	Face-to-Face or Online
Course Developer	Eshinee Veith, M.A.

### **Course Description**

This course follows on from *Bible Translation Principles*. The first part of *Approaches to Bible Translation* focuses on the theory behind meaning-based translation, as well as the practice towards achieving it. Among others, it covers attitudes with respect to receptor and source language, the nature of translating, grammatical analysis, referential and cognitive meaning, different levels of usage and transfer. The second part of the course introduces communication studies and relevance theory. A speaker or translator intends to be understood, uses an economy of words and relies heavily on context to convey meaning. We receive more cognitive benefits (i.e., can understand the content more easily) if what is being said is relevant to us and requires little effort to process in our minds. This course considers how we work out meaning in our mind and select context, how we communicate with concepts and access information in our minds. Differences between concepts between languages are discussed, and how to identify and adjust mismatches in a translated Scripture passage.

### Objectives

- 1. to be able to understand the theory behind meaning-based translation
- 2. to know the difference between formal correspondence and dynamic equivalence
- 3. to be able to do grammatical analysis and discover kernel sentences
- 4. to understand referential meaning and different aspects of discovering meaning
- 5. to understand the principles of transferring meaning from one language to another
- 6. to understand the basics of communication theory and how it impacts translation

### Selective Bibliography

Baker, Mona. (1992). *In Other Words: A Coursebook on Translation*. London and New York: Routledge. Barnwell, Katharine. 2020. *Bible Translation: An Introductory Course in Translation Principles* (4<sup>th</sup> ed.). Dallas: SIL International.

Bell, R. (1991). Translation and Translating: Theory and Practice. London: Longman.

Ciampa, Roy E. (2010). "Contemporary Approaches to Bible Translation: Origins, Characteristics and Issues." Pages 59-101 in *A Bíblia e Suas Edições em Língua Portuguesa: 200.º Aniversário da* 

*Primeira Edição Bíblica em Português da Sociedade Bíblica /* 1809-2009. Revista Lusófona de Ciência das Religiões Série Monográfica, 6. Lisbon: Edições Universitárias Lusófonas & Sociedade Bíblica.

Di, Jin, and Eugene A. Nida. (2006). On Translation. Hong Kong: Hong Kong City University.

Gentzler, Edwin. (1993). Contemporary Translation Theories. London; New York: Routledge.

Gutt, Ernst-August. (1991). Translation and Relevance: Cognition and Context. Oxford: Blackwell.

Hatim, Basil A., and Jeremy Munday. (2004). *Translation: An Advanced Resource Book*. New edition. London; New York: Routledge.

Hatim, B., and I. Mason. (1990). The Translator as Communicator. London: Routledge.

- Hill, Harriet, Ernst-August Gutt, Margaret Hill, Christoph Unger, and Rick Floyd. (2011). *Bible Translation Basics: Communicating Scripture in a Relevant Way.* Dallas: SIL.
- Krüger, V. (2009). "Approach to Translation." Ms.
- Larson, M. L. 1998. *Meaning-Based Translation: A Guide to Cross-Language Equivalence* (2<sup>nd</sup> ed.). New York: University Press of America.
- Nida, Eugene A. (1964). Towards a Science of Translating. Leiden: Brill.
  - ——. (1975). *Componential Analysis of Meaning: An Introduction to Semantic Structures* (Vol. 57). Approaches to Semiotics. The Hague et al.: Mouton.
- Nida, Eugene A., and Charles R. Taber. (1974). *The Theory and Practice of Translation* (2<sup>nd</sup> ed., Vol. 8). Helps for Translators. Leiden: Brill.
- Ortomy, A (Ed.). (1979). Metaphor and Thought. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Picken, Catriona (Ed.). (1989). *The Translator's Handbook* (2<sup>nd</sup> ed.). London: Association of Information Management.
- Porter, Stanley E., & Boda, Mark, J. (Eds.). (2009). *Translating the New Testament*. Grand Rapids, MI: Eerdmans.
- Van Aswegen, K., Funnell, B., Kabwe, R., Krajewska, A. & Veith, E. (2018). *Students' Notes for Approaches to Bible Translation.* The Word for the World.
- Wierzbicka, Anna. (2001). What Did Jesus Mean? Explaining the Sermon on the Mount and the Parables in Simple and Universal Human Concepts. Oxford; New York: Oxford University Press.

# 1.3 Mission and Bible Translation and the History of Bible Translation

Credits	5
Instruction/Lecture	15
Hours	
Method of Examination	Face-to-Face or Online
Method of Instruction	Take-Home Assignment
Course Developer	Frank Jabini, D.Th.

### **Course Description**

The subject is approached from a historical, theological, and practical viewpoint. An introduction to missiology discusses the questions: "What is mission?", "Why mission?" and "What is the scope of mission?". Then the centrality of Bible translation in mission is considered. An overview of the history of Bible translation is given and the correlation between Bible translation and the spread of the church is shown. It is discussed that the objective of Bible translation is closely linked to theological assumptions about language, communication, translation, the Bible, and to indigenous theology. Also, practical issues about distribution and use are considered briefly.

### Objectives

- 1. to help the student understand where Bible translation fits into the work of the church
- 2. to help the student understand where Bible translation fits into mission

### Selective Bibliography

- Bosch, David J. (1991). Transforming Mission: Paradigm Shifts in the Theology of Mission. Maryknoll: Orbis.
- Carlisle, T. J. (1968). You! Jonah!. Grand Rapids, MI: Eerdmans.
- De Hamel, Christopher. (2005). The Book: A History of the Bible. London: Phaidon.
- Ferm, Dean William. (1986). Third World Liberation Theologies. (2 vols.)
- Krüger, Véroni. (2017). *Student notes for Bible Translation and Mission and the History of Bible Translation*. Kleinmond: The Word for the World.
- Miller, Darrow L. (2001). Discipling Nations: The Power of Truth to Transform Cultures. Seattle: YWAM.
- Moreau, A. Scott, Gary R. Corwin & Gary B. McGee. (2005). *Introducing World Missions*: A Biblical, Historical and Practical Survey (2<sup>nd</sup> ed.). Grand Rapids, MI: Baker Academic.
- Norton, David. (2000). "A History of the English Bible as Literature." Cambridge University Press.
- Noss, Philip A. (Ed.). (2007). A History of Bible Translation. Rome: Edizioni de Storia e Letteratura.
- Nussbaum, Stan. (2005). A Reader's Guide to Transforming Mission. Maryknoll, N.Y: Orbis Books.
- Sanneh, Lamin O. (1989). Translating the Message: The Missionary Impact on Culture. Maryknoll, NY: Orbis.
- Smalley, William Allen. (1991). Translation as Mission: Bible Translation in the Modern Missionary Movement. Macon, GA: Mercer.
- Stine, Philip C. (1992). *Bible Translation and the Spread of the Church: The Last 200 Years*. Leiden: Brill. Tew, Tony. (1988). A Candle in the Dark: The Story of William Carey.
- Verkuyl, J. (1978). Contemporary Missiology: An Introduction. Grand Rapids, MI: Eerdmans.
- Winter, Ralph, & Steven Hawthorne. (2013). *Perspectives on the World Christian Movement* (4<sup>th</sup> ed.). William Carey Library.
- Worth, Roland H. (1992). Bible Translations: A History through Source Documents. London: McFarland.
- Yorke, Gosnell L.O R., & Peter M. Renju. (2004). *Bible Translation and African Languages*. Nairobi: Acton Publishers.

# 2. Practical Bible Translation

# 2.1 The Process of Bible Translation (including Survey)

Credits	10
Instruction/Lecture	15
Hours	
Method of Examination	Research Report
Method of Instruction	Face-to-Face or Self Study
Course Developer	Jacobus G. van Aswegen, M.A.

### **Course Description**

This course focuses on the process or steps involved in translating the Bible into a language in which no Bible or Bible portion exists. It is specifically designed for mother tongue translators. Commencing from the vision for a Bible translation into a particular language, guidance is given for several preparatory steps including a sociolinguistic survey. This is followed by the actual translation and the publication phase. The aim of this course is to help the translators to manage, administrate and direct a Bible translation project in their own language. It will also be a valuable tool for those who have an advisory role or facilitate mother tongue translation projects.

The course highlights the importance of considering the social, cultural, linguistic, historical, and political background of a language group to produce a good and relevant translation of the Bible.

#### Objectives

- 1. to be able to describe the processes or steps involved from the beginning to the end of a Bible translation project
- 2. to be able to initiate a Bible translation project for one's own people group
- 3. to be able to identify missing processes in an existing Bible translation project
- 4. to be able to conduct sociolinguistic research in one's own language area

#### Selective Bibliography

- Barnwell, Katharine. 2020. *Bible Translation: An Introductory Course in Translation Principles* (4<sup>th</sup> ed.). Dallas: SIL International.
- Bendor-Samuel, Margaret, and David Bendor-Samuel. (1996). *A Manual for Strategic Planning and Review for Language Programs*. (2<sup>nd</sup> ed.). Dallas: SIL.
- de Vries, Lourens. (2000). "Bible translation and primary orality." *The Bible Translator: Technical Papers* 51:101–114.
- de Vries, Lourens. (2001). "Bible Translations: Forms and Functions." *The Bible Translator* 52 (3): 306–19. Dye, Wayne T. (1985). *Bible Translation Strategy*. (2<sup>nd</sup> ed.). Dallas: SIL.
- Fishman, Joshua. (1972). Language and Nationalism: Two Integrative Essays. Rowley, MA: Newbury House.
- Louw, Johannes P. (Ed.). (1991). *Meaningful Translation: Its Implication for the Reader*. UBS Monographs 5. New York: American Bible Society.
- Van Aswegen, Jacobus G. (2008). "Language Maintenance and Shift in Ethiopia: The Case of Maale." Pretoria: UNISA.
- ———. (2016). Students Notes for the Process of Bible Translation. Kleinmond: The Word for the World.
- ———. (1999). *The Theory of Literacy: Part 1*. The Institute for Bible Translation (The Word for the World) Addis Ababa.
- Warren-Rothlin, Andy. (2009). "Script Choice, Politics, and Bible Agencies in West Africa." *The Bible Translator* 60 (1): 50–66.
- Wendland, Ernst R. (1985). *Language, Society and Bible Translation*. Cape Town: Bible Society of South Africa.
- ———. (2008). Contextual Frames of Reference in Translation: A Coursebook for Bible Translators and Teachers. Manchester, UK: St. Jerome.
- Wilt, Timothy (Ed.). (2002). Bible Translation: Frames of Reference. Manchester, UK: St. Jerome.
- Wilt, Timothy, and Ernst R. Wendland. (2008). *Scripture Frames and Framing: A Workbook for Bible Translators*. 1<sup>st</sup> ed. Stellenbosch: African SUN Media.

# 2.2 Translation Practicum

Credits	25
Instruction/Lecture	N/A
Hours	
Method of Examination	Annual Assessment
Method of Instruction	Continuous Supervision
Course Developer	TBD

### **Course Description**

The Translation Practicum is the practical application of the TWFTW's curriculum. The student is required to demonstrate that they can apply what they have learned during the course when they translate the Bible into their own language or when they act as facilitators or coordinators for a Bible Translation project. The specific application in focus is whether a student can translate or assist others to translate the Bible meaningfully. This entails that the student must demonstrate their ability to re-express the meaning from a base language into a receptor language in a way that is natural, accurate and clear. This is determined through consultant checking sessions which are conducted when the first book of the Bible has been drafted and ends when the student has completed the requirements for the Diploma in Bible Translation. As the student's experience increases, they will be expected to improve in their ability to translate meaningfully i.e., apply the literary functional equivalent approach to translation. In evaluating the student, other factors like ability to work in a team and overall contribution to the entire translation process are also taken into consideration. The evaluation of the student takes place over a period of 3–4 years.

#### **Objectives**

- 1. to demonstrate an ability to translate meaningfully and to apply the literary functional equivalent approach to translation
- 2. to demonstrate the ability to function effectively as a member of a translation team and contribute to the overall goals and aspirations of the team
- 3. to play an important role in the entire translation process (see 2.1)

# 3. Reading and Understanding the Bible

# **3.1 Biblical Exegesis**

Credits	20
Instruction/Lecture	55
Hours	
Method of Examination	Take-Home Assignment
Method of Instruction	Face-to-Face or Self-Study
Course Developer	Joel S. Brown, M.Th.

### **Course Description**

This course consists of three parts: Methodology, Old Testament and New Testament. It includes a thorough exercise in the methodology of applied exegesis. The first part covers basic methodological questions like:

What is the Bible all about? How is the message of a passage to be understood? How can the message be relayed? It discusses topics like The Bible – Word of God, how the Bible came into existence, processes in Biblical interpretation, steps in exegesis and formulating and applying the message.

The first part includes a 7-step process for Biblical exegesis, instruction on formulating and applying a modern message, and guidance on how to incorporate exegesis into the daily work of a Bible translator. Apart from an outline of the books of the Old Testament, the second part covers the main storyline of Israel's history, the geography of Israel, key terms in the Old Testament, names of God, and questions of understanding and relaying the message of the Bible. The third part builds upon the other and investigates the genres, discourses, and perspectives of the New Testament.

The course includes a thorough exercise in the methodology of applied exegesis and the great importance of the geography of the Holy Land in context with the biblical books is discussed using appropriate maps.

#### **Objectives**

- 1. to understand the basic concepts employed in the application of biblical exegesis
- 2. to be able to apply the methodology of Biblical Exegesis to passages of Scripture in their own language
- 3. to be able to use translation software in the process of exegesis
- 4. to develop skills in contextualization—both in understanding ancient contexts and applying modern ones in communication.

#### Selective Bibliography

Carson, D. A. (1996). Exegetical Fallacies. 2nd ed. Grand Rapids: Baker

- Cotterell, P., & Turner, M. (1989). *Linguistics and Biblical Interpretation*. Downer's Grove, IL: Inter-Varsity Press.
- Duvall, J. Scott, & J. Daniel Hays. (2012). Grasping God's Word (3rd ed.). Grand Rapids: Zondervan.
- Fee, Gordon D. & Douglas Stuart. (2014). *How to Read the Bible for all its Worth* (4<sup>th</sup> ed.). Grand Rapids, MI: Zondervan,
- Fee, Gordon D. (2002). New Testament Exegesis. Third edition. Louisville, KY: Westminster John Knox Press
- Hendricks, Howard, and William Hendricks. (2007). Living by the Book. Chicago: Moody Press.
- Irving, Jensen L. (1978). Jensen's Survey of the Old Testament. Chicago: Moody Press.
- Krüger Véroni. (2017). *Students' Notes for How to Interpret the Bible*. Part 1 Methodology. Kleinmond: The Word for the World.
- Krüger Véroni and Nel Claassen. (2016). *Students' Notes for How to Interpret the Bible*. Part 2 The Old Testament. Kleinmond: The Word for the World.
- Krüger Véroni, Nel Claassen and Ken Ross. (2017). *Students' Notes for How to Interpret the Bible*. Part 3 The New Testament. Kleinmond: The Word for the World.
- Lee, S. Noah. (2006). Topics on Old Testament Translation: Prepared for the Workshop in Translation and Exegesis of the Hebrew Bible. (Organised by The Home for Bible Translators, Israel. Rothberg International School, The Hebrew University of Jerusalem) (Minor revisions by Robert G. Carter).
- Mears, Henrietta C. (1953). What the Bible is all about. Glendale: Regal Books.
- Osborne, Grant. (2006). The Hermeneutical Spiral: A Comprehensive Introduction to Biblical Interpretation (Revised and Expanded). Downers Grove, IL: IVP Academic.
- Stuart, Douglas. (2009). Old Testament Exegesis. Fourth edition. Louisville, KY: Westminster Press
- van der Jagt, Krijn &. Ray Pritz. (2004). *The Bible Lands as Classroom*: A Video Aid for Bible Translators (8 DVD Set). Reading: United Bible Societies.
- Wolvaardt, Bennie. (2005). How to Interpret the Bible. London: Veritas College and the Good Book Company.

Wood D. R. W. & I. Howard Marshall. (1996). *New Bible Dictionary*. Leicester, England; Downers Grove, IL: InterVarsity Press

Yohanan Aharoni and Michael Avi-Yonah. (1979). Biblical Atlas: Carta Jerusalem. New York: Macmillan.

# **3.2 Textual Criticism**

Credits	5
Instruction/Lecture	13
Hours	
Method of Examination	Take-Home Assignment
Method of Instruction	Face-to-Face or Online
Course Developer	Pierre van Vuuren, M.A

### **Course Description**

The course gives the student an introduction to the text-critical issues related to the original texts of the Old and New Testament. An overview of the activities of the scribes and copyists as they transmitted the original texts helps the student understand how errors and variants entered the Bible text that is available to us today. The history of the texts used by Bible translators today shows why TWFTW prefers the UBS Greek NT and the Masoretic text of the OT. A summary is given of the various textual families/traditions as well as ancient translations that are our main sources for determining the best possible textual variants—this, and several practical examples, gives the student some insight into the work of contemporary text-critical scholars. Finally, guidelines are given for the evaluation of divergent readings by Bible translators.

#### **Objectives**

- 1. to be able to explain how the transmission of the Bible text gave rise to various textual variants and textual families
- 2. to be able to make informed decisions involving textual variants when translating the Bible text
- 3. to know which sources and translation helps to consult when faced with textual variants in the Bible text

### Selective Bibliography

Aland, Kurt. (1989). The Text of the New Testament. Grand Rapids: Eerdmans.

- Barnwell, Katharine. (2008-2011). An Introduction to Textual Criticism. (PowerPoint Presentation). (Revised by Warren Glover, 2011).
- Clarke, Kent D. (2002). "Textual Certainty in the United Bible Societies' Greek New Testament, *Novum Testamentum* 44 (2002), 105-33.
- Véroni Krüger, Manie van den Heever and Frank Jabini. (2016). *Students' Notes for Textual Criticism*. Kleinmond: The World for the World.
- Metzger, Bruce. M. and Bruce D. Ehrmann. (1992). "The Text of the New Testament: Its Transmission, Corruption, and Restoration" (4<sup>th</sup> ed.). Oxford: University Press.
- Metzger, B. M. (1994). A Textual Commentary on The Greek New Testament (2<sup>nd</sup> ed.). A Companion Volume to the United Bible Societies' Greek New Testament Fourth Revised Edition). Stuttgart: Deutsche Bibelgesellschaft.
- Omanson Roger L. (2006). A Textual Guide to the Greek New Testament: An Adaptation of Bruce M. Metzger's Textual Commentary for the Needs of Translators. Stuttgart: Deutsche Bibelgesellschaft.

van der Jagt, Krijn &. Ray Pritz. (2004). *The Bible Lands as Classroom: A Video Aid for Bible Translators*. (8 DVD Set). Reading: United Bible Societies.

Wurthwein, E. (1988). *The Text of the Old Testament* (English translation by E. F. Rhodes, 1995). Grand Rapids: Eerdmans.

## **3.3 Literary Studies**

Credits	10
Instruction/Lecture	25
Hours	
Method of Examination	Take-home Assignment
Method of Instruction	Face-to-Face or Online
Course Developer	TBD

#### **Course Description**

The student is introduced to the Bible as literature. Topics that are covered include discourse structure as well as stylistic and rhetorical features of the biblical text (unity, diversity, rhetoricity, structure, patterning, foregrounding, imagery, phonicity, and dramatics as understanding these features is essential to producing a translation that faithfully conveys the meaning of the original. The goal is to enable students to produce functionally equivalent translations that are also literary in character.

#### Objectives

- 1. to have an appreciation of the Bible as a document, with its structure, divisions, and literary forms
- 2. to be able to apply this understanding to the task of translating biblical texts, utilizing the most suitable literary forms in the target language

### Selective Bibliography

Khyeim J.W. (2010). Proverbs of North East India. Shillong: DBCIC Publications.

- Larson M.L. (1998). *Meaning-Based Translation: A Guide to Cross-Language Equivalence*. (2<sup>nd</sup> ed.). New York: University Press of America.
- Nida, E.A., Louw, J.P., Snyman, A.H., & Cronje, J. van W. (Eds.). (1991). *Style and Discourse*. Cape Town: Bible Society of South Africa.
- Ryken, L. (1984). How to Read the Bible as Literature. Grand Rapids: Zondervan
- Van Aswegen, Jonathan. (2017). *Students' Notes for Literary Studies. An Introduction to the Bible as Literature*. Kleinmond: The Word for the World.
- Wendland, E. (1987). The Cultural Factor in Bible Translation. London et al.: UBS.
- Wendland, E. (2002). Analyzing the Psalms. (2<sup>nd</sup> ed.). Dallas: SIL International.
- Wendland, E. (2004). "A Literary Approach to Biblical Text Analysis and Translation." In: Wendland, E., *Translating the Literature of Scripture*. Dallas: SIL, 189-229.
- Wendland, E. (2006). LiFE-Style Translating. Dallas: SIL International.
- Wendland, E. (2008). Contextual Frames of Reference in Translation: A Coursebook for Bible Translators and Teachers. Manchester: St. Jerome.
- Wilt, Timothy (Ed.). (2003). Bible Translation: Frames of Reference. Manchester: St. Jerome
- Wilt, Timothy & Ernst Wendland. (2008). Scripture *Frames and Framing: A Workbook for Bible Translators*. Stellenbosch: UBS.

# **3.4 Introduction to Greek**

Credits	10
Instruction/Lecture	25
Hours	
Method of Examination	Exams and exercises
Method of Instruction	Face-to-face or Online
Course Developer	TBD

### **Course Description**

The emphasis of this course is on helping the student to understand the structure of Greek. After an overview of the historical development and nature of NT Greek, time is given to learning to read Greek and understand the grammatical and semantic categories. Students are not expected to memorise forms (declensions, conjugations) but to learn how to use reference tools like grammar books and lexicons and the textbook for further self-study.

### Objectives

- 1. to read the Greek script aloud
- 2. to name and describe the basic functions of the grammatical elements of New Testament Greek
- 3. to find information in the prescribed reference grammar of New Testament Greek
- 4. to interpret Greek words or phrases with the help of the source language tools in Paratext

### Selective Bibliography

- De Blois, R. (2000). Towards a new dictionary of Biblical Hebrew based on semantic domains. PhD dissertation, Vrije Universiteit Amsterdam.
- Bauer, Walter, Frederick W. Danker, William F. Arndt & F. Wilbur Gingrich. (Eds.). (2000). A Greek-English Lexicon of the New Testament and Other Early Christian Literature (3<sup>rd</sup> ed.). Chicago: University of Chicago Press.

Krüger, Véroni. (2010). Greek Grammar Outline. (ms.)

- Louw Johannes P. & Eugene A. Nida (Eds.). (2008). *Greek-English Lexicon of the New Testament Based on Semantic Domains*. (Electronic Book). In: Translator's Workplace: Software Package. SIL International.
- Mounce, W. D. (2019). Basics of Biblical Greek: Grammar (4th ed.). Grand Rapids: Zondervan.
- Newman, B.M. (1993). A Concise Greek-English dictionary of the New Testament. Stuttgart, Germany: Deutsche Bibelgesellschaft.
- Pretorius, N.F. (2004). *Getting to Grips with Greek: An Introductory Grammar focused on the Greek New Testament*. Auckland Park: Werkgroep vir Griekse Onderrig
- Robertson, A.T. (1919). A grammar of the Greek New Testament in the light of historical research. Electronic ed. Bellingham, WA: Logos Bible Software.
- Silva, Moisés. (Ed.). (2014). *New International Dictionary of New Testament Theology and Exegesis* (5 vols. 2<sup>nd</sup> ed.). Grand Rapids: Zondervan.
- Van den Heever, Manie. (2013). *Student's notes for Introduction to New Testament Greek*. Kleinmond: The Word for the World.

# **3.5 Introduction to Hebrew**

Credits	10
Instruction/Lecture	25
Hours	
Method of Examination	Exams
Method of Instruction	Face-to-Face or Online
Course Developer	Franklin Jabini, D.Th.

### **Course Description**

An innovative approach to learning Hebrew in which the student is introduced to the main grammatical elements through engaging with Genesis 1. The student learns Biblical Hebrew step by step, one word, one verse and one chapter at a time. The basic structure of a unit consists of reading (with accompanying audio files), grammar, vocabulary, translation, review, and how to apply the learnt content when using Paratext.

### Objectives

- 1. to be able to read the Hebrew Old Testament
- 2. to be able to explain number, gender of nouns and adjectives
- 3. to recognise characteristics of Hebrew verbal pattern and conjugations
- 4. to be able to use Paratext to analyse the Hebrew text
- 5. to be able to define key Hebrew words

### Selective Bibliography

Audio recording of Genesis 1. <u>https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=pvt\_XIHHSPQ</u>

- Barrick, William & Irvin A. Busenitz. (2012). *A Grammar for Biblical Hebrew*. Sun Valley: Grace Books, http://bscf.nz/wp-content/uploads/2017/01/B\_B\_Hebrew\_Grammar\_2012.pdf
- Barrick, William & Irvin A. Busenitz. (2004). Workbook for a grammar for Biblical Hebrew. https://drbarrick.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/01/B\_B\_Hebrew\_Grammar\_Wkbk\_Full\_2005.pdf

Barrick, William – Hebrew video lessons http://drbarrick.org/courses/hebrew-grammar-1/

Bashoor, Scott M. (2011). *Hebrew-English Glossary to the Vocabulary Lists in A Grammar for Biblical Hebrew* (2010 Revised Edition) by William D. Barrick and Irvin A. Busenitz http://drbarrick.org/files/studynotes/Other/Vocab% 20List% 20Project% 202011.pdf

<u>nup://drbarnck.org/mes/studynotes/Otner/vocab%20List%20Project%202011.p</u>

- Genesis Hebrew Audio Bible https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=Dc\_h6upsChU
- Gesenius, Wilhelm. (1910). *Gesenius' Hebrew Grammar*. Edited by Emil Kautzsch. (Translated by Arthur E. Cowley. 2<sup>nd</sup> ed.). Oxford: Clarendon.
- Holladay, W. L. (1988). A Concise Hebrew and Aramaic Lexicon of the Old Testament. Grand Rapids, MI: Eerdmans
- Jabini, F. S. (2015). Introduction to Biblical Hebrew. Kleinmond: The World for the World.
- Koehler, Ludwig, Walter Baumgartner, & Johann Jakob Stamm. (2002). *The Hebrew and Aramaic Lexicon* of the Old Testament. Translated by M. E. J. Richardson. (2 vols.). Leiden: E. J. Brill
- Pratico, G. D, & M. V. Van Pelt. (2007). *Basics of Biblical Hebrew Grammar* (2<sup>nd</sup> ed.). Grand Rapids, MI: Zondervan
- *Talking Bibles International.* (1992). Chapter-by-Chapter MP3 Recordings of the Hebrew Bible, <u>http://www.mechon-mamre.org/p/pt/ptmp3prq.htm</u>
- The Book of Genesis from the Bible read in Hebrew http://www.aoal.org/Hebrew/AudioBible/01\_Genesis/01-Gen\_01.mp3

Van Gemeren, Willem A. (Ed.). (1997). New International Dictionary of Old Testament Theology & *Exegesis*. (5 volumes). Grand Rapids: Zondervan Publishing.

# 4. Applied Linguistics

## 4.1 Phonetics and Phonology

Credits	12
Instruction/Lecture	40
Hours	
Method of Examination	Exams and Research Report
Method of Instruction	Face-to-Face or Online
Course Developer	Regine Koroma, Ph.D.

#### 4.1.1 Phonetics

#### **COURSE DESCRIPTION**

The aim of this introductory course to articulatory phonetics is to enable the students to describe, transcribe and produce the sounds of human speech. They will become familiar with the symbols of the International Phonetic Alphabet (IPA) and the sounds they represent and gain an understanding of how the sounds that occur in human speech are produced. The emphasis is on the accurate description of familiar sounds which occur in languages that the students are familiar with. This is complemented by exposure to unfamiliar sounds. Key content includes the vocal tract, facial diagrams, places and manner of articulation, consonant and vowel charts, phonation, airstream mechanisms, co-articulation, prosodic features and phonetic transcription.

#### **OBJECTIVES**

- 1. to get an overview of the speech sounds of the world
- 2. to learn how to represent the speech sounds of languages relevant in regional context with IPA symbols
- 3. to be familiar with the vocal tract and gain an understanding how speech sounds are articulated to produce speech sounds
- 4. to be able to distinguish and describe consonants and vowels
- 5. to learn to recognise, produce and transcribe unknown speech sounds

#### SELECTIVE BIBLIOGRAPHY

Abercombie, David. (1964). English Phonetic Texts. London: Faber.

Ashby, Patricia. (1995). Speech Sounds. (Language Workbooks). London: Routledge.

Catford, J.C. (2001). *A Practical Introduction to Phonetics* (Oxford Textbooks in Linguistics) (2<sup>nd</sup> ed.). Oxford: University Press.

- Collins, Beverley, & Inger M. Mees. (2013). *Practical Phonetics and Phonology: A Resource Book for Students*. Abingdon, Oxon; New York: Routledge.
- Crystal, David. (2008). A Dictionary of Linguistics and Phonetics (6<sup>th</sup> ed.). Malden, MA ; Oxford: Blackwell Pub.
- Fromkin, Victoria, Robert Rodman & Nina Hyams. (2003). *An Introduction to Language* (7<sup>th</sup> ed.). Boston: Heinle.

Handbook of the International Phonetic Association: A Guide to the Use of the International Phonetic Alphabet. (1999). Cambridge: University Press.

Koroma, Regine. (2015). Students' Notes for Phonetics. Kleinmond: The Word for the World.

Ladefoged, Peter. (1982). A Course in Phonetics (2<sup>nd</sup> ed.). New York et al: Harcourt Brace Jovanovich

Ladefoged, Peter. (2001). Vowels and Consonants: An Introduction to the Sounds of Languages. Oxford: Blackwell.

Ladefoged, Peter & Ian Maddieson. (1996). *The Sounds of the World's Languages*. Oxford: Blackwell. *Lingualinks*. (2003). [Software Programme]. Dallas: SIL International./Logos edition.

Pike, Eunice V. (1963). Dictation exercises in phonetics. Santa Ana: SIL.

Pike, Eunice V. (1992). "Analysis of Tone Systems." Notes on Linguistics 56:11-18.

The Sounds of the IPA. Spoken by John Wells, Available on Audio Cassette or CD. London: UCL.

Wells, John C & Greta Colson. (1971). Practical Phonetics. London: Pitman.

Zsiga, Elizabeth C. (2013). *The Sounds of Language: An Introduction to Phonetics and Phonology*. Hoboken: Wiley-Blackwell.

#### 4.1.2 Phonology

#### COURSE DESCRIPTION

In this introduction to phonology the students are made aware of their subconscious phonological knowledge and are equipped to describe the sound patterns of their language in scientific terms. The aim is that the students produce a phonological sketch as group work, which details the phonological facts that are relevant for decisions regarding the orthography. As such, this course is a bridge between phonetics and the development of an orthography. Key content includes phones, phonemes and allophones, comparing phonetics and phonology, syllables, phonological processes, prosodic phonology and morphophonemics, and areal features of West Africa.

#### **OBJECTIVES**

- 1. to make students aware of their subconscious phonological knowledge of their own language
- 2. to understand the difference between phonetics and phonology
- 3. to identify and describe the phoneme inventory of their own language
- 4. to identify and describe the syllabic structure of their own language
- 5. to recognise common phonological processes and describe those occurring in their own language
- 6. to identify areal features and describe those occurring in their own language
- 7. to recognise prosodic elements like stress, tone and intonation in their own language and formulate open questions
- 8. to collate the main phonological facts that are relevant for decisions regarding the orthography

#### SELECTIVE BIBLIOGRAPHY

Burquest, Donald A. (1998). *Phonological Analysis: A Functional Approach*. (2<sup>nd</sup> ed.). Dallas: SIL.
Casali, Rod. (2001). "An Introduction to ATR Vowel Harmony in African Languages". In: *Lingualinks*. (Software Programme). Dallas: SIL International.

Chomsky, Noam & Morris Halle. (1968). *The Sound Pattern of English*. New York: Harper and Row. Clark, John & Colin Yallop. (1990). *An Introduction to Phonetics and Phonology*. Oxford: Basil Blackwell Connell, Bruce. (2001). "Downdrift, Downstep and Declination". *Typology of African Prosodic Systems* 

*Workshop*. Bielefeld University, Germany, May 18-20, 2001, http://www.spectrum.unibielefeld.de/TAPS/Connell.pdf, accessed 12th January 2010.

- Fromkin, Victoria, Robert Rodman & Nina Hyams. (2003). An Introduction to Language (7<sup>th</sup> ed.). Boston: Heinle.
- Gussenhoven, Carlos & Haike Jacobs. (2005). Understanding Phonology. London: Hoddor Arnold.
- Hyman, Larry M. (1975). Phonology, Theory and Praxis, New York et al.: Holt, Rinehart and Winston.
- Jakobson, Roman & Morris Halle. (1971). *Fundamentals of Language*. (2<sup>nd</sup> revised ed.). The Hague: Mouton.
- Koroma, Regine. (2018). Students' Notes for Phonology. Kleinmond: The World for the World.
- Kutsch-Lojenga, Constance. (1996). "Participatory Research in Linguistics", Notes on Linguistics 73:13-27.
- Lass, Roger. (1984). *Phonology: An Introduction to Basic Concepts*. (Cambridge Textbooks in Linguistics). Cambridge: University Press.
- Lingualinks. (2003). (Software Programme). Dallas: SIL International.
- Loos, Eugene, Anderson, Susan, Dwight H. Day Jr., Jordan, Paul C., & Douglas Wingate (Eds.). (n.d.). *Glossary of Linguistic Terms*. Dallas: SIL International, http://www.sil.org/linguistics/GlossaryOfLinguisticTerms/
- Mahanta, Shakuntala. (2008). Directionality and Locality in Vowel Harmony: With Special Reference to Vowel Harmony in Assamese. (LOT dissertations Series 173). Utrecht: Netherlands Graduate School of Linguistics.

McGregor, R.S. (Ed.). (1993). The Oxford Hindi-English Dictionary. Oxford: University Press.

- O'Grady, William, Dobrovolsky, Michael and Francis Katamba. (1996). *Contemporary Linguistics: An Introduction* (3<sup>rd</sup> ed.). Harlow et al: Pearson Education.
- Pike, Kenneth. (1947). *Phonemics: A Technique for Reducing Languages to Writing*. Ann Arbor, MI: University of Michigan.
- Pike, Eunice V. (1992). "Analysis of Tone Systems". Notes on Linguistics 56:11-18.

Platts, John T. (1884). A Dictionary of Urdu, Classical Hindi, and English. Oxford: University Press.

Roca, Iggy & Wyn Johnson. (1999). A Course in Phonology. Oxford: Blackwell.

Spencer, Andrew. (1996). Phonology: Theory and Description. Oxford: Blackwell.

Yip, Moira. (2002). Tone. (Cambridge Textbooks in Linguistics). Cambridge: University Press.

# 4.2 Orthography

Credits	10
Instruction/Lecture	25
Hours	
Method of Examination	Exam and Research Report
Method of Instruction	Face-to-Face or Online
Course Developer	Regine Koroma, Ph.D.

#### **Course Description**

This course presents the principles of an effective orthography and the factors (linguistic and otherwise) that need to be taken into consideration when an orthography is designed for an unwritten language. It also covers the process from a trial to a standard orthography and considerations for revising an existing orthography. Key content includes the history and typology of writing systems; principles of an effective orthography; tone and other non-segmental issues; and developing, testing, evaluating and revising an orthography.

### Objectives

- 1. to understand the principles of an effective orthography
- 2. to understand the steps involved in developing an effective orthography

### Selective Bibliography

- Barnwell, Katherine. (1977). *Orthography*, (Nigeria Technical Aid No.10). Jos: Nigeria Bible Translation Trust
- Bird, Stephen. (2001). "Orthography and Identity in Cameroon". Written Language and Literacy 5 (2): 131-162
- Bradley, David. (2006). "The Policies of Writing: Policies and Approaches". (Lecture Notes of Lecture given at the School of Oriental and African Studies, London, 13<sup>th</sup> March 2006).
- Cahill, Michael & Keren Rice (Eds.). (2014). *Developing Orthographies for Unwritten Languages*. Dallas: SIL.
- Fromkin, Victoria, Rodman, Robert & Nina Hyams. (2003). An Introduction to Language. (7<sup>th</sup> ed.). Boston: Thomson
- Gudschinsky, Sarah. (1970). "More on Formulating Efficient Orthographies". *The Bible Translator* 21 (1): 21-25.
- Hill, Stephen. (2006). *Orthography Class Notes*. (ms.) The Word for the World Training, Morogoro, Tanzania.
- Joswig, Andreas. (2007). *Orthography Lecture Notes*. (ms.) The Word for the World Training, Addis Ababa, Ethiopia.
- Koroma, Regine. (2016). Students' Notes for Orthography. Kleinmond: The Word for the World.
- Kutsch Lojenga, Constance. (2003). "Develop an Orthography." In: *LinguaLinks library 5.0 plus*. Dallas: SIL International Digital Resources.
- Loewen Jacob and Gilbert Ansre. (1982). "Adjusting Biblical Names in Nzema: The Nzema Case", *The Bible Translator* 33(2) :229-238.
- Longacre, Robert R. (1953). "A Tone Orthography for Trique". In Smalley, William. (Ed.). 1963:132-137.
- Marlett, Stephen. (2001). An Introduction to Phonological Analysis. (Electronic Book). In: Lingualinks (Software Programme). Dallas: SIL.
- Mfonyam, Joseph N. (1982). *Tone in the Orthography of Bafut*. (Ph.D. Dissertation). Yaounde: Université de Yaoundé.
- Pike, Kenneth L. (1957). Tone Languages: Ann Arbor: The University of Michigan Press.
- Schroeder, Leila. (2008). Bantu Orthography Manual. (SIL e-Books 9). Dallas: SIL International.
- Smalley, William A. (1959). "How shall I Write this Language?" in Smalley, William (Ed.) 1963:31-52.
- Smalley, William A. (1963). Orthography Studies: Articles on New Writing Systems. London: UBS.
- Williamson, Kay. (1984). Practical Orthography in Nigeria. Ibadan: Heinemann Educational Books.
- Van Aswegen, Jacobus G. (2009). The Process of Bible Translation. Bangalore: The Word for the World.
- Voorhoeve, J. (1962). "Some Problems in Writing Tone", in: Smalley, W. (Ed.). 1963:127-131.
- Wolff, Hans. (1954). Nigerian Orthography. Zaria: North Region Adult Education Office.

# 4.3 Morphology and Syntax

Credits	13
Instruction/Lecture	35
Hours	
Method of Examination	Exam and Research Report
Method of Instruction	Face-to-Face or Online
Course Developer	Regine Koroma, Ph.D.

### **Course Description**

This introduction to morphology and syntax seeks to make the student aware of structural differences between languages on word, phrase and sentence level and to enable him/her to describe them in basic terms. The emphasis is on understanding key grammatical concepts as they apply to the language of wider communication in order to be able to discover structural differences in other languages, especially the receptor language and the Biblical languages. The student also learns to interlinearise a translated text. Key content includes What is grammar, word classes and morphological analysis, morphological categories, morphological typology, word creation and word borrowing, phrases, clauses, patterns of nominal marking, valency changing and similar operations, sentences, and aerial typology.

#### Objectives

- 1. to understand that every language has a unique grammatical structure
- 2. to be able to identify the major word classes and their morphological categories in their own language
- 3. to be able to follow the basic steps of morphological analysis
- 4. to be able to interlinearise a text
- 5. to discover structural differences between their own language, a language of wider communication and the biblical languages
- 6. to understand the hierarchical structure of language and identify constituents and their internal structures
- 7. to learn about the universal features of grammar
- 8. to be aware of common characteristics of languages that are similar to their own language

### Selective Bibliography

Aronoff, Mark & Kirsten Fudemann. (2005). What is Morphology? Oxford: Blackwell.

Barnwell, Katharine. 2020. *Bible Translation: An Introductory Course in Translation Principles* (4<sup>th</sup> ed.). Dallas: SIL International.

- Bubenik, Vit. (1999). *An Introduction to the Study of Morphology*. (LINCOM Course books in Linguistics 07) Munich and Newcastle: LINCOM.
- Fromkin, Victoria & Robert Rodman. (1998). An Introduction to Language. (Sixth Edition). Orlando: Harcourt Brace.
- Fromkin, Victoria, Rodman, Robert & Nina Hyams. (2003). An Introduction to Language. (7<sup>th</sup> ed.). Boston: Thomson.

Koroma, Regine. (2017). *Students' Notes for Morphology and Syntax*. Kleinmond: The Worl for the World. Kroeger, Paul, R. (2006). *Analyzing Grammar: An Introduction*. Cambridge: University Press.

Lingualinks. (2003). (Software Programme). Dallas: SIL International.

Matthews, P. H. (1991). Morphology. (Cambridge Textbook in Linguistics). Cambridge: University Press.

Nida, Eugene A. (1949). *Morphology: The Descriptive Analysis of Words*. Ann Arbor: The University of Michigan Press.

- O'Grady, William, Dobrovolsky, Michael and Francis Katamba. (1996). *Contemporary Linguistics: An Introduction*. (3<sup>rd</sup> ed.). Harlow et al: Pearson Education.
- Payne, Thomas E. (1997). *Describing Morphosyntax A Guide for Fieldlinguists*. Cambridge: University Press.
- Saddok, Jerrold M, and Arnold M Zwicky. (1985). "Speech Act Distinctions in Syntax". In: Shopen, Timothy (Ed.). *Language Typology and Syntactic Description I: Clause Structure*. Cambridge et al: University Press. 155-196.

Sawka, Kenneth S. (2006). Draft Manual for Syntax. (ms.)

- Spencer, Andrew & Arnold M. Zwicky. (1998). *The Handbook of Morphology*. (Blackwell Handbooks in Linguistics). Oxford: Blackwell.
- Webb, Vic and Kembo-Sure (Eds.). (2002). *African Voices, An Introduction to the Languages and Linguistics of Africa.* Oxford: University Press.

## 4.4 Semantics

Credits	12
Instruction/Lecture	30
Hours	
Method of Examination	Exam and Take-Home-Assignment
Method of Instruction	Face-to-Face or Online
Course Developer	TBD

### **Course Description**

This introduction to Semantics first answers basic questions like "What is semantics?" and "What is meaning?" It explains the process of verbal communication and the differences between meaning and reference, denotation and connotation, and scientific definitions and meaning. The methodology of componential analysis of meaning is then studied and applied.

### Objectives

- 1. to understand the basic concepts employed in the study of semantics
- 2. to understand the process of verbal communication
- 3. to understand the correlation between semantic domains and grammatical classes.
- 4. to understand the concept of semantic domains and apply it to their own language
- 5. to gain practice in componential analysis and apply this methodology to their own language

### Selective Bibliography

Barnwell, Katharine. (1984). Introduction to Semantics and Translation. High Wycombe: SIL.

Barnwell, Katharine. 2020. *Bible Translation: An Introductory Course in Translation Principles* (4<sup>th</sup> ed.). Dallas: SIL International.

Chafe, W.L. (1971). Meaning and the Structure of Language. Chicago: University Press.

Fromkin, Victoria & Robert Rodman. (1998). *An Introduction to Language*. (6<sup>th</sup> ed.). Orlando: Harcourt Brace.

Krüger, Véroni, Reuben Kabwe & Regine Koroma. (2016). *Student Notes for Semantics*. Kleinmond: The Word for the World.

Louw Johannes P. & Eugene A. Nida. (Eds.). (2008). *Greek-English Lexicon of the New Testament Based on Semantic Domains*. (Electronic Book). In: *Translator's Workplace* (Software Programme). Dallas: SIL.

Lyons, John. (1977). Semantics I and II. Cambridge et al.: Cambridge University Press.

Nida, Eugene, A. (1979). Componential Analysis of Meaning: An Introduction to Semantic Structures. The Hague et al.: Mouton.

Roy M. Berko, Wolvin, Andrew D. & Wolvin Darlyn R. (2010). Communicating. Boston, MA: Pearson.

Wilt, Timothy (Ed). (2003). *Bible Translation: Frames of Reference*. Manchester, UK & Northampton MA: St. Jerome.

Wilt, Timothy & Ernst Wendland. (2008). *Scripture Frames and Framing: A Workbook for Bible Translators*. Stellenbosch: Sun Media.

# 4.5 Lexicography

Credits	12
Instruction/Lecture	32
Hours	
Method of Examination	Mini-Dictionary project
Method of Instruction	Face-to-face or self-Study
Course Developer	Regine Koroma, Ph.D.

### **Course Description**

Bible translation is closely linked with language development, especially in contexts where the Bible is translated into a previously unwritten language. Making a dictionary is not only valuable for the community but also aids and accelerates the actual translation project. This course introduces the student to the principles and process of dictionary making. Topics covered include semantic domains, what constitutes a dictionary entry, how to organise a word collection workshop, and an overview of relevant software programmes. The course is designed to be complemented by practical training in relevant software.

### Objectives

- 1. to appreciate the value of lexicography for a community and Bible translation
- 2. to understand the principles and methods of developing a dictionary in their own language with the participation of the community
- 3. to be able to apply the Dictionary Development Process (DDP) method and produce a sample dictionary in their own language using relevant software

### Selective Bibliography

Adhar, Ram Singh. (1982). *An Introduction to Lexicography*. Mysore: Central Institute of Indian Languages. Ballard, Jr. D. Lee. (1968). "Studying the receptor language lexicon." *Notes on Translation* 29: 11-15. Beekman, John. (1968). "Eliciting vocabulary, meaning, and collocations." *Notes on Translation* 29:1-11. Bloomfield, Leonard. (1933). *Language*. New York: Holt and Rinehart.

Collins Cobuild Dictionary. (Online Edition). http://www.collinsdictionary.com/dictionary/english/ (Accessed 2013-01-20).

Doroszewski, Witold. (1973). *Elements of Lexicology and Semiotics*. Lublin: Katolicki Uniwersytet Lubelski.

Evans, Martha Walton (Ed.). (1988). Relational Models of the Lexicon. Cambridge: University Press.

Fontenelle, Thierry. (2008). Practical Lexicography: A Reader. Oxford: University Press.

- Gleason, H. A. Jr. (1955). Review of Gedaged English Dictionary.
- Goddard, Cliff. (1998). Semantic Analysis: A Practical Introduction. Oxford: University Press.
- Johnson, Samuel. (1747). "The Plan of an English Dictionary". (Online Article).
  - https://www.degruyter.com/document/doi/10.12987/9780300258004-037/html (accessed 2013-01-15)
- John Thompson Platts. (1884). A Dictionary of Urdū, Classical Hindī, and English. London: H. Milford.
- Kumar, Arvind. (2007). The Penguin English-Hindi/Hindi English Thesaurus and Dictionary. Part 1. New Delhi: Penguin.
- Louw, Johannes P. & Eugene A. Nida. (1989). Greek-English lexicon of the New Testament: Based on Semantic Domains. Volume 1. New York: UBS.
- Louw, J. P. (Ed.). (1985). *Lexicography and Translation: With Special Reference to Bible Translation*. Cape Town: Bible Society of South Africa.
- Mager, R. John. (1997). Language, Oxford Learner's Wordfinder Dictionary. Oxford: University Press.
- Mishra, B G. (1980). Lexicography in India. Mysore: Central Institute of Indian Languages.
- Moe, Ronald. (2009). *Introduction to Lexicography for FieldWorks: Language Explorer* Dallas: SIL International.
- Oxford Dictionary: Thesaurus and Wordpower Guide. (2004). (Indian Edition). New Delhi: Oxford University Press.
- Roget, Peter Mark. (1958). Roget's Thesaurus. Harmondsworth, Middlesex: Penguin.
- Samuvel, Nelson and Eshinee Veith. (2017). A Handbook of Lexicography Dictionary Making Principles and practice A student guide. Kleinmond: The Word for the World.
- Schmitt, Norbert & Michael McCarthy. (1997). Vocabulary Learning Strategies. Vocabulary: Description, Acquisition and Pedagogy. Cambridge: University Press.
- Svenson, Bo. (2009). A Handbook of Lexicography: The Theory and Practice of Dictionary Making. Cambridge: University Press.
- The Oxford English Mini Dictionary. (2000). (Indian Edition). New Delhi: Oxford University Press.
- Urdang, Laurence (1963). *Dictionary of Misunderstood, Misused, and Mispronounced Words*. New York: Black Dog and Leventhal.

# 4.6 Discourse and Translation

Credits	8
Instruction/Lecture	23
Hours	
Method of Examination	Exercises and Take-home assignment
Method of Instruction	Face-to-Face or Online
Course Developer	Regine Koroma, Ph.D.

### **Course Description**

The purpose of this module is to create an awareness of the factors that contribute to the flow or naturalness of a text. The student is introduced to the basics of collecting and transcribing texts in the receptor language to compare natural (un-translated) texts with similar translated texts. Key content includes Discourse Analysis for translation, genre, narrative texts, procedural texts, hortative texts, expository texts, and differences between oral and written texts.

### Objectives

- 1. to understand key concepts and terminology of Discourse Analysis
- 2. to appreciate that being a native speaker of the receptor language does not guarantee that a text is translated naturally
- 3. to collect and transcribe natural, un-translated texts of different genres and text types in the receptor language
- 4. to be able to identify and correct instances where a translation does not follow the discourse features of the receptor language

#### Selective Bibliography

- Barnwell, Katharine. 2020. *Bible Translation: An Introductory Course in Translation Principles* (4<sup>th</sup> ed.). Dallas: SIL International.
- Bostrom, Paula & Ann White. (2006). Understanding Hortatory Discourse. (ms.)
- Breeze, Mary. (1992). "Hortatory discourse in Ephesians". *Journal of Translation and Textlinguistics* 5(4): 313-47.
- Callow, Kathleen. (1974). Discourse Considerations in Translating the Word of God. Grand Rapids: Zondervan.
- Dooley, Robert A. (2005). "Source-Language versus Target-Language Discourse Features in Translating the Word of God." *Journal of Translation* 1(2):1-18.
- Dooley, Robert A. & Stephen H. Levinsohn. (2001). Analyzing Discourse: A Manual of Basic Concepts. Dallas: SIL International.
- Fokkelmann, J. P. (2001). *Reading Biblical Poetry: An Introductory Guide*. Louisville and London: Westminster John Knox.
- Grimes, Joseph E. (1975). The Thread of Discourse. The Hague: Mouton.
- Koroma, Regine. (2016). *Student Notes for Discourse and Translation*. Kleinmond: The Word for the World.
- Levinsohn, Stephen H. (2000). Discourse Features of New Testament Greek: A Coursebook on the Information Structure of New Testament Greek. (2<sup>nd</sup> ed.). Dallas: SIL International.
- Levinsohn, Stephen H. (2006). "Checking Translations for Discourse Features", *Journal of Translation* 2(2): 3-29.
- Levinsohn, Stephen H. (2006). "Reasoning Styles and Hortatory Discourse", *Journal of Translation* 2(2): 1-10.
- Levinsohn, Stephen H. (2006). "The Relevance of Greek Discourse Studies to Exegesis" *Journal of Translation* 2(2): 11-21.
- *Lingualinks Library.* (1996-2002). Integrated Electronic Selective Bibliography, Helps, Advice, and Training for Language Field Work. Dallas: SIL International.
- Longacre, Robert E. (1996). The Grammar of Discourse. (2<sup>nd</sup> ed.). New York: Plenum.
- Resource Materials for Luke Partnership Projects. (11/2011). The Seed Company. [CD].

*The Leipzig Glossing Rules: Conventions for interlinear morpheme-by-morpheme glosses.* (2005). Max-Planck Institute for Evolutionary Anthropology: <u>https://www.eva.mpg.de/lingua/pdf/Glossing-</u> <u>Rules.pdf</u>

Nida, Eugene. (1991). *Style and Discourse: With Special Reference to the Text of the Greek New Testament.* (2<sup>nd</sup> ed.) Cape Town: Bible Society of South Africa.

Roberts, John R. (1997). "The Syntax of Discourse Structure", *Notes on Translation*, 11(2): 15-34. Stirtz, Tim & Janet Persson. (2002). *Discourse Lecture Notes*, (ms.) Sudan: GTC, B.Th. Translation Major. Tauberschmidt, Gerhard. (2005). "Considerations for OT Translations". *Journal of Translation* 1(1): 61-73.

- Wendland, Ernst R. (1985). Language, Society and Bible Translation: With special reference to the Style and Structure of Segments of Direct Speech in the Scriptures. Cape Town: Bible Society of South Africa.
- Wiesemann, Ursula. (1990). "A model for the study of reported speech in African languages". *Journal of West African Languages* 20(2): 75-80.
- Wiesemann, Ursula & Kent Spielmann. (2003). *Grammar by Means of Discourse Analysis*. (Electronic Version in *LinguaLinks Library* 5.0 plus, Dallas: SIL International Digital Resources.
- Wilt, Timothy L. (2007). "Form and genre: Translating Procedural Texts in Leviticus". *Journal of Translation* 3(2): 23-28.
- Zogbo, Lynell M. (1988). "Advances in Discourse Study and their Application to the Field of Translation".. In: *Issues in Bible translation*, edited by Phillip C Stine, London et al: UBS. Pages 1-29.
- Zogbo, Lynell and Ernst R.Wendland. (2000). *Hebrew Poetry in the Bible: A Guide for Understanding and for Translating*. New York: UBS.

# 5. Language and Community

# **5.1 Cultural Anthropology**

Credits	20
Instruction/Lecture	40
Hours	
Method of Examination	Essay, Presentation and Research Report
Method of Instruction	Face-to-Face or Online
Course Developer	Regine Koroma, Ph.D.

### **Course Description**

The aim of this introduction to Cultural Anthropology is to make the student aware of the importance of studying culture as it pervades all interaction between human beings, the material world, and the invisible world. It is designed for those who are interested in translating the Bible into their own language. As God has revealed himself in the different cultures represented in the Bible and transformed these cultures through those who followed him, so his desire is to reveal himself as a universal yet a personal God to people of every culture. The course has two parts. The first part covers fundamental concepts like the perception of reality, worldview, culture, lifecycle, form and meaning, and issues relevant to Bible translation like the Bible and cultural issues for Bible translation. The second part concentrates on cultural subsystems (kinship, status and role, groups, social control and law, economic organisation and technology, language, and art) and facilitators of and barriers to cultural and worldview change. An introduction to the key issues seeks to broaden the understanding of biblical cultures and intercultural issues.

### Objectives

- 1. to understand the fundamental concepts of cultural anthropology in order to recognise the cultural factors in the ministry of bible translation
- 2. to become aware how deeply everyone is affected by their own cultural background and to be able to research their own culture and worldview
- 3. to appreciate God's revelation through cultures and his interaction with and progressive transformation of cultures

- 4. to better understand, appreciate and interpret biblical meanings, which too are embedded in their own unique cultural setting
- 5. to communicate the Gospel more effectively
- 6. to develop healthy relationships with people of different views and cultures

#### Selective Bibliography

- Beekman, John. (1962). "Translation and Cultural Background" The Bible Translator 13(3):180-181.
- Beekman, John. (1980). "Anthropology and the Translation of the New Testament Key Terms". *Notes on Translation* 80 (September): 32-42.
- Breytenbach, Dalene. (2016). Servants of the Word. Christian Media Bibles.
- Douglas, J.D. (Ed.). (1975). The New Bible Dictionary. London: Intervarsity Fellowship.
- Ferraro, Gary. (2001). Cultural Anthropology: An Applied Perspective. (4th ed.) Belmont: Wadsworth.
- Foster, G. M. (1965). "Peasant Society and the Image of the Limited Good". *American Anthropologist* 67: 293-315.
- Gibbs, James, L. Jr. (1965). "Social Organization", in: *Horizons of Anthropology*, (edited by Sol Tax). London: Allen & Unwin.
- Gilbertson, Merrill T. (1959). The Way it was in Bible Times. London: Lutterworth Press.
- Hesselgrave, D.J. 1991. Communicating Christ Cross-Culturally: An Introduction to Missionary Communication. Grand Rapids, Michigan: Zondervan.
- Hiebert Paul G. (1983). *Cultural Anthropology*. (2<sup>nd</sup> ed.). Grand Rapids: Baker House.
- Hill, Harriet. (2006). *The Bible at Cultural Crossroads: From Translation to Communication*. Manchester: St. Jerome.
- Hoebel Adamson E. (1972). Anthropology. The Study of Man. (4th ed.). New York: McGraw-Hill.
- Howell, Brian M., and Jenell Williams Paris. (2010). *Introducing Cultural Anthropology: A Christian Perspective*. Grand Rapids, MI: Baker Academic
- Hutterer K. L. (1976). "An Evolutionary Approach to the Southeast Asian Cultural Sequence." *Current Anthropology* 17: 221-242.
- Judge E.A. (2008). The First Christian in the Roman World. Tübingen: Mohr Siebeck.
- Keesing, R. M. & F. M. Keesing. (1971). *New Perspectives in Cultural Anthropology*, New York: Holt, Rinehart and Winston.
- Keesing Roger M. & Andrew J. Strathern. (1988). *Cultural Anthropology: A Contemporary Perspective*, (Third Edition.). Fort Worth et al.: Harcourt Brace.
- Koroma, Regine. (2016). *An Introduction to Cultural Anthropology for Bible Translators*. Part 1. Kleinmond: The Word for the World.
- Koroma, Regine. (2017). *An Introduction to Cultural Anthropology for Bible Translators*. Part 2. Kleinmond: The Word for the World.
- Kottak, Conrad Phillip. (2002). Cultural Anthropology. (9th ed.). New York: McGraw-Hill.
- Kraft, Charles H. (1979). Christianity in Culture: A Study in Dynamic Biblical Theologizing in Cross-Cultural Perspective. New York: Orbis.
- Kraft, Charles H. (1999). Anthropology for Christian Witness. (3rd ed.). New York: Maryknoll.
- Kraft, Charles H. (2008). Worldview for Christian Witness. Pasadena: William Carey.
- Krüger, Véroni. (2008). *Student Notes for Bible Translation and Missions and the History of Bible Translation*. Kleinmond: The World for the World.
- Legrand, Lucien. (2000). The Bible on Culture. Maryknoll, New York: Orbis.
- Levinson, David & Melvin Ember (Eds.). (1996). *Encyclopaedia of Cultural Anthropology*. 4 Volumes. New York: Henry Holt and Company.
- Loehlin, C. H. (1962). "Cultural Equivalents", The Bible Translator 13(2): 140-141.
- Loewen, Jacob A. (1964). "Culture, Meaning and Translation" The Bible Translator 15(4):189-193.

- Loewen, Jacob A. (2000). *The Bible in Cross-Cultural Perspective*. Pasadena, California: William Carey Library.
- Luzbetak, Louis J. (1991). *The Church and Cultures: New Perspectives in Missiological Anthropology*. (4<sup>th</sup> ed.). Maryknoll: Orbis.
- Malina, Bruce J. (2001). *The New Testament World: Insights from Cultural Anthropology*. (3<sup>rd</sup> ed.). Louisville: Westminster John Knox.
- Maranz, David. (1997). African Friends and Money Matters. (Abridged Electronic Version). In: Lingualinks Library: SIL International.
- Middelkoop. (1952). "Problems of the Bible Translator in connection with the Cultural and Religious Background of the People". *The Bible Translator* 3(4):165-171.
- Middelkoop, P. (1953). "The Translator and the Cultural and Religious Background of the People Some Supplementary Comments". *The Bible Translator* 4(4):183-187.
- Nida, Eugene A. (1954). Customs and Cultures: Anthropology for Christian Missions. New York: Harper.
- Nida, Eugene A. (1963). *Customs, Culture and Christianity*. (2<sup>nd</sup> ed.). London: The Tyndale Press.
- Nida, Eugene A & William D. Reyburn. (1981). *Meaning across Cultures*. Maryknoll, New York: Orbis.
- Nida, Eugene A. & Charles R. Taber. (1969). The Theory and Practice of Translation. Leiden: Brill.
- Reyburn, William D. (1969). "Cultural Equivalences and Nonequivalences in Translation. Part 1". *The Bible Translator* 20(4): 158-167.
- Reyburn, William D. (1970). "Cultural Equivalences and Nonequivalences in Translation Part 2". *The Bible Translator* 21(1): 26-35.
- Rogerson, John & Philip Davies. (1989). The Old Testament World. Cambridge et al.: University Press
- Sire, J. (2004). Naming the Elephant: Worldview as a Concept. Downers Grove: Inter Varsity Press.
- Smalley, William A. (1978). "Omodo". In *Readings in Missionary Anthropology* 11, (enlarged ed.). Pasadena, CA.: William Carey. 233-235.
- van Aswegen, Jacobus G. (2010). The Cultural Factor in Bible Translation (ms.).
- van der Jagt, Krijn and. Ray Pritz. (2004). *The Bible Lands as Classroom: A Video Aid for Bible Translators* (8 DVD Set). Reading: UBS.
- van Steenbergen, Gerrit. (2007). "Worldview Analysis: An Exegetical Tool for Bible Translators". *The Bible Translator* 58(1): 30–40.
- Vine, W.E. & James Strong. (1999). *The New Strong's Concise Concordance and Vine's Concise Dictionary of the Bible*. Nashville, Tennessee: Nelson.
- Wendland, Ernst R. (1987). *The Cultural Factor in Bible Translation*, (UBS Monograph Series No. 2) London et al: United Bible Societies.

# **5.2 Sociolinguistics**

Credits	6
Instruction/Lecture	18
Hours	
Method of Examination	Exam and Take-Home Assignment
Method of Instruction	Face-to-Face or Online
Course Developer	Jacobus G. van Aswegen, M.A.

### **Course Description**

This introduction to Sociolinguistics or "Language in Action" is designed for aspiring Bible translators. The aim is to make the students aware of sociolinguistic factors that will aid or hinder the use of a translated Bible. It is shown that throughout the process of Bible translation, considering sociolinguistic issues is

important, starting from researching the viability of a language, choosing the variety, to evaluating the quality of a translation and factors influencing the use of a translated Bible. Key content includes: "What is Sociolinguists?", language varieties, languages in contact, attitudes to language, verbal communication, a sociolinguistic evaluation of translation, and factors influencing the use of a Bible translation.

#### **Objectives**

- 1. to appreciate the importance of sociolinguistic study for Bible translation
- 2. to understand the factors that shape verbal communication.
- 3. to understand the factors that influence the stability of a language
- 4. to have an awareness of different styles and registers in the source and the receptor language
- 5. to be able to evaluate the quality of a translation and apply the criteria for a good translation

#### Selective Bibliography

- Barnwell, Katharine. 2020. *Bible Translation: An Introductory Course in Translation Principles* (4<sup>th</sup> ed.). Dallas: SIL International.
- Cahill, Michael & Keith Benn. (2005). "Overliteralness and Mother-Tongue Training". (Paper presented at the Bible Translation Conference 16-18 October 2005 in Dallas).
- Di, Jin and Nida, Eugene A. (2006). *On Translation*. (Expanded ed.). Hong Kong: City University of Hong Kong
- Fasold, Ralph. (1990). "Diglossia." In: Fasold, The Sociolinguistics of Language. Oxford: Blackwell, 34-60.
- Finlayson, R. Dembetembe, N. C., Madiba, M. R., Magwaza, I. F., Mkhize, D. N., Mulandzi, P. A., Ngondweni, P. and Sengani, T. M. (1997). *Study guide for SOCIAL-K*. Pretoria: University of South Africa.
- Fromkin, Victoria, Rodman, Robert & Nina Hyams. (2003). An Introduction to Language. (7th ed.). Boston: Heinle.
- Halliday, M.A.K., McIntosh, A. & P. Stevens. (1964). *The Linguistic Sciences and Language Teaching. London: Longmans.*
- Hymes, Dell. (1974). *Foundations in Sociolinguistics: An Ethnographic Approach*. Philadelphia: University of Pennsylvania Press.
- Louw, Johannes P. (Ed.). (1986). Sociolinguistics and Communication. New York: UBS.
- Nida, Eugene. (1986). "Sociolinguistics and Translating", in Louw, J.P. (Ed.), pages 1-49.
- Niditich, Susan. (1996). Oral World and Written Word: Ancient Israelite Literature, edited by Douglas A. Knight. Louisville: Westminster John Knox.
- O'Grady, William, Dobrovolsky, Michael & Francis Katamba. (1996). *Contemporary Linguistics: An Introduction* (3<sup>rd</sup> ed.). Harlow et al: Pearson.
- Ross, Ronald L. (2003). "Advances in Linguistic Theory". In: Timothy Wilt (Ed.). *Bible Translation: Frames of Reference*. Manchester et al.: St Jerome, pages 113-152.
- Pattermore, Stephen (Ed.). (2004). *Translator Training Manual:* Asia Pacific Region, (Trial Edition). Brisbane: United Bible Societies (trial ed.).
- Russel J. (1990). "Success as a Source of Conflict in Language Planning: The Tanzanian Case." Journal of Multilingual and Multicultural Development 11(5): 363-75.
- Stine, Philip C. (1988). Issues in Bible Translation. London; New York and Stuttgart: UBS.
- Trudgill, Peter. (1983). *Sociolinguistics: An Introduction to Language and Society*. (2<sup>nd</sup> ed.). London et al.: Penguin.
- Van Aswegen, Jacobus G. (2009). The Process of Bible Translation. Bangalore: The World for the World.
- Van Aswegen, Jacobus & Regine Koroma. (2017). *Students' Notes for Sociolinguistics*. Kleinmond: The Word for the World.
- Wardhaugh, Ronald. (1998). An Introduction to Sociolinguistics. (3rd ed.). Oxford et al.: Blackwell.

Warren-Rothlin, A. L. (2005). "Body Idioms and the Psalms". In: Johnston P.S. and D. G. Firth (Eds.). *Interpreting the Psalms: Issues and Approaches*. Leicester: IVP, pages 195–212.

Wendland, Ernst R. (1985). *Language, Society and Bible Translation*. Cape Town: Bible Society of South Africa.

Wendland, Ernst R. (2006). *LiFE-Style Translating: A Workbook for Bible Translators*. (Publications in Translation and Textlinguistics 2). Dallas: SIL International.

Wilt, Timothy (Ed.). (2003). Bible Translation: Frames of Reference. Manchester: St. Jerome.

# **5.3 Literacy**

Credits	12
Instruction/Lecture	30
Hours	
Method of Examination	Research Report
Method of Instruction	Face-to-Face or Self-Study
Course Developer	Janet van Aswegen, Diploma in Adult Education

### **Course Description**

This module provides students with an overview to literacy and the world of the illiterate, and to the benefits of literacy. It outlines the process of researching, planning, implementing, and running literacy programmes in rural communities, and explains principles of good teaching practice. The module includes an introduction to basic literacy, teaching pre-literates how to read, and constructing and teaching primers. This course together with the one on Writer Development is a precursor to the implementation of an adult literacy programme on the ground, viz.: the training of coordinators, the development of primers, the establishment and training of a language committee, the recruiting and training of teachers and the implementation of a full-scale literacy programme.

### Objectives

- 1. to understand the world of the illiterate and the levels of literacy
- 2. to appreciate the benefits and importance of mother tongue literacy
- 3. to be able to promote mother tongue literacy
- 4. to apply the existing or newly devised orthography
- 5. to understand and apply good teaching principles

### Selective Bibliography

Barnwell, Katharine: *Introductory Course in Applied Linguistics: Unit 3.* (ms.) taught at the Nigeria Bible Translation Trust, Zaria, Nigeria.

International Illustrations – The Art of Reading. (2001). Version 2.0 CD. Dallas: SIL.

McKay, Veronica. (1997). "Teaching Literacy to Adults". Pretoria: UNISA.

McKay, Veronica et al. (1995). "Managing Projects" Pretoria: UNISA.

Morgan, Mary & Mary Breeze. (1991): "Literary Guidelines for Ethiopian Vernacular Languages". Addis Ababa: SIL.

Rempel, Robyn. (1998). "*Trainer's Guide for the Multi-Strategy Economy Model*". Kenya. Trudell, Barbara. (1999): *Read this!* Kenya.

Wilt, Timothy & Ernst Wendland. (2008). *Scripture Frames and Framing: A Workbook for Bible Translators*. Stellenbosch: African Sun Media.

 Van Aswegen, Janet. (2017). *Literacy Training Manual*. Kleinmond: The Word for the World.
Weber, Diana D. et al. (2007). Writers' Workshops: A Strategy for Developing Indigenous Writers. *Language Documentation and Conservation*. 1:77-93.

Wendell, Margaret M. (1982). *Bootstrap Literature: Preliterate Societies do it themselves*. Newark, Delaware: International Reading Association.

# **5.4 Writer Development**

Credits	5
Instruction/Lecture	15
Hours	
Method of Examination	Take-Home Assignment
Method of Instruction	Face-to-Face or Self Study
Course Developer	Janet van Aswegen, Diploma in Adult Education

#### **Course Description**

In this module, the students learn about the sustainability of a literacy programme and the importance of community ownership. They are introduced to the reasons, benefits, and process of developing indigenous writers and the importance of on-going literature production for the transformation of a pre-literate society to a literate society. It gives an overview of the types of post-primer materials that needed to be developed. Students are provided with a guide to running writers' workshops in rural communities as a common way of getting writers together to give them training and an opportunity to work together on producing literature.

Writer Development is preferably taught after Literacy. The parts can be presented in any order but the writing activities in Writer Development require that an orthography has been devised. If the course is presented before an orthography has been devised, it should be taught without the writing activities that form part of the Writer Development module.

#### Objectives

- 1. to understand the structure, research and planning needed for a sustainable literacy programme
- 2. to know what types of literature need to be developed for a sustainable literacy programme
- 3. to know how to ensure that literacy becomes part of the daily lives of the people

### Selective Bibliography

- Fishman, Joshua. (1972). *Language and Nationalism: Two Integrative Essays*. Rowley, MA: Newbury House.
- Havelock, Ronald G., and Havelock, Mary C. (1973). *Training for Change Agents*. Ann Arbor, MI: The University of Michigan Institute for Social Research.
- International Illustrations The Art of Reading. (2001). Version 2.0 CD. Dallas: SIL.

International TEFL Teacher Training. [course notes].

Lingualinks. (2003). (Software Programme). Dallas: SIL International.

- Malone, Susan. n.d. *Planning Literacy for Development Programs in Minority Language Communities: Resource Manual for Mother Tongue Literacy Specialists.* [prepublication draft].
- Van Aswegen, Janet. (2016). Writer Development Manual. Kleinmond: The Word for the World.
- Weber, Diana D., Wroge, Dianne & Yoder, Joan Bomberger. (2007). Writers' Workshops: A Strategy for Developing Indigenous Writers. *Language Documentation and Conservation*. 1:77-93.

Wendell, Margaret M. (1982). *Bootstrap Literature: Preliterate Societies do it themselves*. Newark, Delaware: International Reading Association.

# 6. Christian Leadership

## 6.1 The God-Centred Leader

Credits	2
Instruction/Lecture	8
Hours	
Method of Examination	Take-Home Assignment
Method of Instruction	Face-to-Face or Online
Course Developer	Dr. Davies Malembeka

#### **Course** Description

This course provides biblical principles for leadership and management. It addresses some key issues like vision, team building and characteristics of a good leader.

#### **Objectives**

- 1. to be able to explain the biblical principles of leadership and management
- 2. to be able to list and discuss spiritual disciplines and character
- 3. to be able to identify the key issues in team building
- 4. to recognise the role of serving in leadership

#### Selective Bibliography

Belbin, Meredith R. (1981). *Management Teams: Why They Succeed or Fail*. Oxford: Butterworth-Heinemann.

Blackaby, Henry T, and Richard Blackaby. (2001). *Spiritual Leadership: Moving People on to God's Agenda*. Nashville. TN: Broadman and Holman.

Collins, Jim. (2001). *Good to Great: Why Some Companies Make the Leap and Others Don't*. New York: Collins.

Hybels, Bill. (2002). Courageous Leadership. Grand Rapids, MI: Zondervan.

- Kouzes, James M., and Barry Z. Posner. (2008). *The Leadership Challenge*. 4th edition. Concordville, Pa.; Norwood, Mass.: Jossey Bass.
- Lamb, Jonathan. (2006). Integrity: Leading with God Paperback. Inter-Varsity Press.

Lewis, Jeff, (2016). Student Notes for Management and Leadership. Kleinmond: The World for the World.

Maxwell, John. (2012). *Developing the Leader Within You*. Revised edition. Nashville, Tenn.: Thomas Nelson Publishing.

Maxwell, John C. (2000). Maxwell 3-In-1 Special Edition: The Winning Attitude, Developing the Leaders Around You, Becoming a Person of Influence. Nashville, TN: Thomas Nelson.

. (2012). 365 Success Secrets. Jaico Publishing House.

Northouse, Peter. (2004). Leadership: Theory and Practice. London et al.: Sage.

Plueddemann, James E. (2009). Leading Across Cultures. Downers Grove, IVP Academic.

Pytches, David. (2004). Can Anyone Be a Leader? Trowbridge, UK: Eagle.

Rush, Myron. (1983). Management: A Biblical Approach. Wheaton, IL: Victory Books.

Rush, Myron, and Myron D. Rush. (2002). *Management: A Biblical Approach*. New edition. Colorado Springs: David C. Cook.

Walton, Steve. (2000). "Leadership and Lifestyle: The Portrait of Paul in the Miletus Speech and 1 Thessalonians." <u>http://www.dawsonera.com/depp/reader/protected/external/AbstractView/S9780511310607</u>

# 6.2 Biblical Leadership and Management

Credits	3
Instruction/Lecture	8
Hours	
Method of Examination	Take-Home Assignment
Method of Instruction	Face-to-Face or Online
Course Developer	Dr. Davies Malembeka

### **Course** Description

This course provides biblical principles for leadership and management. It addresses some key issues like leadership styles, project management, strategic planning, budgets and reporting, leading across cultures, and dealing with conflicts.

#### Objectives

- 1. to be able to list and discuss leadership styles
- 2. to be able to identify strategies to resolve conflict
- 3. to be able to identify potential intercultural issues and come up with solutions
- 4. to be able to recognise common areas of temptation for all leaders and strategies to overcome them
- 5. to be able to apply principles of successful project management, budgeting and report writing

#### Selective Bibliography

Bennis, W. (1994). An Invented Life: Reflections on Leadership and Change. Perseus Books Group

- Blackaby, Henry T., and Blackaby R. (2001). *Spiritual Leadership: Moving People on to God's Agenda*. Broadman and Holman.
- Blanchard, K. H., & Johnson, S. (1982). The one minute manager (1st Morrow ed.). Morrow.
- Blanchard, K., Hybels, B. and Hodges, Ph. (1999). Leadership by the Book. Morrow.

Blanchard K and Hodges P. (2008). Lead Like Jesus. Thomas Nelson.

Bloom J. (28 March 2017). Five Marks of a Servant Leader. https://www.desiringgod.org/articles/fivemarks-of-a-servant-leader (Accessed 13 October 2020).

Sanders, Oswald. (2007). Servant Leadership: A Commitment to Excellence for Every Believer. Chicago: Moody.

- Danker, F. W., Bauer, W., & Arndt, W. (2000). A Greek-English lexicon of the New Testament and other early Christian literature (3rd ed.). University of Chicago Press.
- Fiedler, F. (1971). Leadership. General Learning Press.
- Goleman D. (March-April 2000) "Leadership that gets results". Harvard Business Review.
- Hendriksen, W. (1965). *Exposition of the Pastoral Epistles*. Volume 4. New Testament Commentary. Baker Book House.
- Hersey, P and Blanchard K. (1988). Management of Organizational Behavior. Prentice Hill
- Hofstede, G. & Hofstede, G. J. (2010). *Cultures and organizations: software of the mind*. Third Edition. McGraw Hill.
- Kinichi, R & Kreiner, R. (2009). Organizational Behavior: Key Concepts, Skills & Best Practices. McGraw-Hill Irwin.
- Köstenberger, A. (2006). "1 Timothy" in *The Expositor's Bible Commentary: Ephesians–Philemon (Revised Edition)*, Tremper Longman III and David E. Garland (Eds.). Vol. 12. Zondervan.
- Lingenfelter, S. (2008). Leading Cross-Culturally: Covenant Relationships for Effective Christian Leadership. Baker Academic.
- Livermore, D. (2015). Leading with Cultural Intelligence: The Real Secret to Success. 2<sup>nd</sup> ed. Amacom. <u>https://davidlivermore.com/wp-content/uploads/2015/02/Chapter-1 Leading-with-CQ Liver-more.pdf</u> (Accessed July 30, 2020)
- Michel E. "Defining Leadership". (November 18, 2011) <u>https://harvardleadership.word-press.com/2011/11/18/defining-leadership/</u> (Accessed January 10, 2018)
- Mounce, W. D. (2000). Pastoral Epistles, Vol. 46, Word Biblical Commentary. Word, Incorporated.
- Nouwen, J.M. (1989). In the Name of Jesus: Reflections on Christian Leadership. The Crossroad Publishing Company.
- Overstreet, Jane. (2011). Unleader: The Surprising Qualities of a Valuable Leader. InterVarsity Press.
- Parsons, N. (2018, April 5). What Is a SWOT Analysis, and How to Do It Right (With Examples). Liveplan.Com. <u>https://www.liveplan.com/blog/what-is-a-swot-analysis-and-how-to-do-it-right-with-ex-amples/</u>
- Plueddemann, J. E. (2009). Leading Across Cultures. Downers Grove: IVP Academic.
- Rost J. C. (1993). Leadership for the Twenty-first Century. Greenwood Publishing Group.
- Sande, K. (2004). The Peacemaker: A Biblical Guide to Resolving Personal Conflict. Baker Books.
- Sanders, J. Oswald. (1994). Spiritual Leadership. Second Revision. Moody Press.
- Stott, J. R. W. (1996). *Guard the Truth: The Message of 1 Timothy & Titus*, The Bible Speaks Today. Inter-Varsity Press.
- Strauch, A. (2011). *If You Bite & Devour One Another. Biblical Principles for Handling Conflict.* Lewis and Roth Publishers

# 7. Applied Study and Computer Skills

# 7.1 Computer Literacy

Credits	3
Instruction/Lecture	15
Hours	
Method of Examination	Exams
Method of Instruction	Face-to-Face or Online
Course Developer	Joel S. Brown, MCSE, MTh

### **Course Description**

This course was designed to help develop the students' skills in using, maintaining, and caring for computer devices. Additionally, this course introduces several important concepts related to the field of Information Technology (IT).

#### Objectives

- 1. to identify and describe the common components of computer and network systems
- 2. to be able to skilfully operate laptop, desktop, and mobile computers in accomplishing work
- 3. to maintain computer equipment according to industry-standard best practices
- 4. to determine the safest and fastest method for connecting to the internet
- 5. to utilize an e-mail address as a digital identity and for communicating with others
- 6. to protect a computer from viruses and one's identity from theft

#### Selective Bibliography

- Brown, J. and Ngaihte, S. (2021). *Student Notes for COMPUTER LITERACY*. The World for the World International Publishing.
- Computer Hope (2021). Folder. Online resource. Accessed from <u>http://www.computerhope.com/jar-gon/f/folder.htm.</u>
- FOLDOC [2021]. Free Online Dictionary of Computing. Online resource. Accessed from <a href="http://foldoc.org/information+technology">http://foldoc.org/information+technology</a>.
- Hilbert, M. (2020). Digital technology and social change: the digital transformation of society from a historical perspective. *Dialogues in Clinical Neuroscience* 22(2):189-194.
- Leavitt, H.J. & Whisler, T.L. (1958). Management in the 1980s. Harvard Business Review 11.
- McAfee [2021]. A Culture of Security Goes Beyond Business. Online resource. Accessed from <u>https://www.mcafee.com/enterprise/en-us/about/cos.html</u>.
- Mitchell, B. (2019). What is Computer Networking? Online article. Accessed from https://www.lifewire.com/what-is-computer-networking-816249.
- OED [2021]. Oxford Online Dictionary. Retrieved from https://www.google.com.
- TechAdvisory [2014]. Tips to keep your laptop in good shape. Online article. Accessed from
- http://www.techadvisory.org/2012/03/tips-to-keep-your-laptop-in-good-shape.

The Word for the World. (n.d.)

*The Word For The World Bible Translators*. (n.d.). Vision and Mission Statement. Retrieved 19 May 2021, from <u>https://www.twftw.org</u>

# 7.2 Digital Literacy

Credits	2
Instruction/Lecture Hours	10
Method of Examination	Exams
Method of Instruction	Face-to-face or Online
Course Developer	Joel S. Brown, MCSE, M.Th.

#### **Course Description**

This course is an introduction to Digital Literacy and helps develop skills in finding, creating, and using jobrelated forms of media. The course is organized into three units: Unit 1 includes a brief explanation of different types of software, Unit 2 introduces some common applications, and Unit 3 introduces programs used for specific job roles in Bible translation. There is a software primer in the Appendix which will help new computer users understand the basic processes and parts of a computer program.

### Objectives

- 1. to be able to identify and describe the common components of computer software
- 2. to explain the role of computer software in the task of Bible translation
- 3. to effectively use web browsers, e-mail clients, and use common office applications
- 4. to be able to create digital content appropriate to the job role
- 5. to be able to find help for questions and pursue one's professional development through smart software use

### Selective Bibliography

Brown, J (2021). Student Notes for Computer Literacy.

Brown, J. (2021). *Student Notes for DIGITAL LITERACY*. The Word for the World International Publishing. FOLDOC [2021]. Free Online Dictionary of Computing. Online resource. Accessed from

http://foldoc.org/information+technology

Lewis, J. (2015). Student Notes for Management and Leadership.

SIL (2020). "About Bloom". Online resource. Accessed at https://bloomlibrary.org/page/create/page/about.

- SIL [2021]. "Fieldworks Language Technology". Online resource. Accessed at <u>https://software.sil.org/field-works/</u>.
- *The Word For The World Bible Translators*. (n.d.). Vision and Mission Statement. Retrieved 19 May 2021, from <u>https://www.twftw.org</u>

# 7.3 Study Skills

Credits	0
Instruction/Lecture Hours	10
Method of Examination	None
Method of Instruction	Face-to-Face
Course Developer	Regine Koroma, Ph.D.

### **Course Description**

This course teaches how to study effectively. Key content includes different reading strategies, note taking, academic integrity, essay writing, critical thinking and becoming an independent self-directed learner.

#### Objective

1. To enable students to study effectively, both in the classroom and by themselves

#### Selective Bibliography

- Cottrell, Stella. (2013). The Study Skills Handbook. 4th ed. Palgrave Macmillan.
- Cottrell, Stella. (2011). *Critical Thinking Skills: Developing Effective Analysis and Argument*. 2<sup>nd</sup> ed. Basingstoke, Hampshire; New York, NY: Palgrave Macmillan.
- Greetham, Bryan. (2008). *How to Write Better Essays*. 2<sup>nd</sup> ed. Basingstoke and New York: Palgrave Macmillan.
- Moore, Sarah, Colin Neville, Maura Murphy, and Cornelia Connolly. (2010). *The Ultimate Study Skills Handbook*. Maidenhead; Blacklick: Open University Press.
- Payne, Ms Elaine, and Ms Lesley Whittaker. (2006). *Developing Essential Study Skills*. 2<sup>nd</sup> ed. Financial Times/ Prentice Hall.
- Pretorius, Mark. (n.d.). "Academic Writing Guide." South African Theological Seminary.
- Squires, Geoffrey. (2002). Managing Your Learning. London; New York: Routledge.

Last updated: January 2022